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Parish Council Meetings 
March 2024 

 
Full Council: 

- Wednesday 13th at 7:00pm 
 
Planning & Highways: 

- Wednesday 20th at 10:00am 
 
Finance & Governance: 

- Wednesday 6th at 10:30am 
- Wednesday 27th at 10:00am 

 
Events & Communications: 

- Monday 4th at 2:00pm 
- Tuesday 26th at 11:00am 

 
Leisure & Amenities: 

- Tuesday 19th at 10:00am 
 
Climate, Culture, Community Development: 

- Monday 11th at 2:00pm 
 
 
 
The dates & minutes of all the committee meetings are listed on the parish 
council website: www.kessinglandparishcouncil.co.uk.  The public & press 
are all legally entitled to attend such meetings and submit any questions 
relevant to the agenda. 

Photo Credit: David Boyle 

http://www.kessinglandparishcouncil.co.uk/
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Your Parish Councillors 
 

 

Ian Graham 
Chair of Council 
 
07985 462200 
 

igraham@kessinglandparishcouncil.org.uk 
 

Caroline Carter 
Vice-Chair of Council 
 
07811 753930 
 

ccarter@kessinglandparishcouncil.org.uk 
 

Christine Cook 
Councillor 
 
07592 555345 
 

ccook@kessinglandparishcouncil.org.uk 
 

Martin Dunne 
Councillor 
 
01502 741945 
 

mdunne@kessinglandparishcouncil.org.uk 

Alan Green 
Councillor 
 
07789 644645 
 

agreen@kessinglandparishcouncil.org.uk 
 

Stephen “Sid” James 
Councillor 
 
01502 740521 
 

sjames@kessinglandparishcouncil.org.uk 

Julie McLean 
Councillor 
 
07539 696904 
 

jmclean@kessinglandparishcouncil.org.uk 
 

Lisa Truman 
Councillor 
 
01502 341720 
 

ltruman@kessinglandparishcouncil.org.uk 

Bob Saunders 
Councillor 
 
07901 530770 
 

bsaunders@kessinglandparishcouncil.org.uk 
 

Neil Glendinning 
Councillor 
 
07801 681136 
 

nglendinning@kessinglandparishcouncil.org.uk 

Robin de Brea 
Councillor 
 
07812 601256 
 

rdebrea@kessinglandparishcouncil.org.uk 
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Kessingland Parish Council 
Committees / Groups / Representatives 

Kessingland Parish Council consists of 13 members, including a Chair and Vice-Chair 
The Council has 7 committees which deal with different areas of Council business. 

Emergency Planning 
Committee 

 
Councillors: 

A. Green, S. James, J. McLean, 
C. Carter 

Climate, Culture, Community & 
Development Committee 

 
Councillors: 

R. De Brea, C. Cook, I. Graham, 
A. Green, S. James, J. McLean, 

B. Saunders, L. Truman 

Events & Communications 
Committee 

 
Councillors: 

C. Cook, J. McLean, L. Truman, 
C. Carter 

 

Leisure & Amenities Committee 
 

Councillors: 
C. Cook, M. Dunne, J. McLean, 

L. Truman, R. De Brea 

Planning & Highways 
Committee 

 
Councillors: 

M. Dunne, I. Graham, A. Green, 
B. Saunders, L. Truman, 
C. Carter, N. Glendinning 

Finance & Governance 
Committee 

 
Councillors: 

I. Graham, A. Green, J. McLean,  
S. James, B. Saunders,  

N. Glendinning 

Personnel Committee 
 

Councillors: 
C. Cook, I. Graham, A. Green, 

S. James, N. Glendinning 

As well as sitting on its 7 Committees, some councillors take on designated responsibilities 
and others represent Kessingland on outside bodies.  These are listed below: 

 

Kessingland Marsh Liaison  
Cllr J. McLean 

D. Boyle (Warden), D. Fox (Deputy)) 

Beach Wardens 
North – Position Vacant 
South – Cllr S. James 

Community Garden 
Co-ordinator 
Cllr J. McLean 

Village & Beach Clean-Up 
Co-ordinator 
Cllr J. McLean 

Hidden Needs Forum 
Cllr C. Cook, Cllr J. McLean, 

Cllr L. Truman 

Kessingland Events Group 
All members of the Events 

Committee 

Community Speed Watch 
& SID Co-ordinator 

Position Vacant 

Community Fridge 
Cllr C. Cook, Cllr J. McLean, 

Cllr L. Truman 

Kessingland in Need 
Trust 

Cllr L. Truman 

Youth Culture Board 
Chair & Vice Chair of Council, 
Cllr L. Truman, Cllr J. McLean 

Benacre & Kessingland 
Flood Group 
Cllr M. Dunne 

Compass Suite Trust 
Cllr M. Dunne 

East Suffolk Community 
Partnership 

Cllr J. McLean, Parish Clerk 

Suffolk Bus Passenger 
Interest Group 

Cllr A. Green 

Suffolk Police 
Cllr L. Truman 

Kessingland Sports & Social 
Centre 

Cllr C. Cook 

NALC Coastal Communities 
Forum 

Cllr J. McLean, Parish Clerk 

SALC East Suffolk Forum 
Cllr R. De Brea 

SALC Climate Forum 
Cllr R. De Brea, Cllr A. Green, 
Cllr J. McLean, Parish Clerk 

NALC Climate Forum 
Cllr R. De Brea, Cllr A. Green, 
Cllr J. McLean, Parish Clerk 
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Kessingland Parish Council Staff 
 

Kessingland Parish Council 
 

Office Hours: 
Monday – Thursday, 10am – 4pm 

 
Telephone: 

01502 744367 
 

Email: 
admin@kessinglandparishcouncil.org.uk 

 
Website: 

www.kessinglandparishcouncil.co.uk 
 

 
 

Parish Clerk & R.F.O.: 
Neil Coleby 

 
 

Deputy Clerk: 
Shelley Hogg 

 
 

Admin/Committee Clerk: 
Debbie Blowers 

 
 

Cleansing Operative: 
Ruth Hill 

 
 

Cleansing Operative: 
Niall McLean 

 
 

General Factotum: 
Paul Reed 

 
 

Senior Youth Leader: 
Ryan George 

 
 

Youth Leader: 
Daniel Fisk 

 

Awaiting 
Image 

 

mailto:admin@kessinglandparishcouncil.org.uk
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District & County Councillors 
 

Michael has been the Suffolk County Council councillor for 
Kessingland & Southwold since 2013. He is currently the 
Chair of the Scrutiny Committee which is part of the 
arrangements for making sure the Council carries out its 
responsibilities properly and scrutinises the decisions of the 
cabinet and committees to ensure that procedure and the law 
have been properly followed. 

Michael’s other key role is liaising with his constituents and 
the parish councils that he represents, helping with matters 
relating to his role as a county councillor and raising matters 
with Suffolk County Council.  Michael actively attends as 
many monthly Parish Council meetings as he can, and also 
takes an active involvement with the parish council’s quarterly 
meetings with Suffolk County Councils Highways 
Department.  Michael also is involved with the East Suffolk 
Carlton Colville, Kessingland and Southwold Community 
Partnership. 

 

Telephone: 01502 675603 
Email:  michael.ladd@suffolk.gov.uk 

County Councillor: 
Michael Ladd 

 

Alan was appointed as the East Suffolk Councillor for 
Kessingland in the 2023 elections. He is also Chair of the 
Carlton Colville, Kessingland and Southwold Community 
Partnership. 

Alan’s other key role is liaising with his constituents and 
also Kessingland Parish Council, helping with issues 
relating to his role as a district councillor, and also 
representing Kessingland’s views at district council level.  
Alan actively attends Parish Council meetings as well 
being involved in the Carlton Colville, Kessingland and 
Southwold Community Partnership. 
 
 
 
Telephone: 01502 741888 / 07818 563003 
Email:  alan.green@eastsuffolk.gov.uk 
 

District Councillor: 
Alan Green 
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District Councillor Surgeries 
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From The Rectory, Revd Mandy writes:  March 2024 
 
From the Rectory, Revd Mandy writes about RAISE THE ROOF Kessingland Church. 
 
From August 2018 to March 2024, Raise the Roof was launched and completed.  It was made possible 
because of the generosity of many church members and parishioners through, time, talents and fundraising 
and the response and engagement has been truly wonderful. 
 
Raise the Roof project has brought into focus the wider role the church plays in the community, beyond 
Sunday worship, and opened the hearts and minds of so very many to discover the church is for everyone, 
everyone is welcome.  This project has given an opportunity for all to be part of and learn about the heritage 
of the village, church building and people. It has given opportunity for all to learn more about the skill of 
thatching from Dominic Meek, via a village community meeting in 2023 and his visit to Kessingland Primary 
Academy.  
 
This 5-year project has galvanised all areas of the community involving wildlife, conservation, the local Men’s 
Shed, the local Public Houses, Village Fryer, the local Livery and Parish Council, Uniformed Groups, MP for 
Waveney and of course, all the local community that wanted to get involved.  There is no greater message 
than this, that the church is truly valued in this village and continues to be a place of peace and welcome 
with pastoral support and outreach for everyone. 
 
Thankyou Kessingland, “TOGETHER WE DID IT” 
 
Come and celebrate all we have achieved together on Easter Sunday and BH Monday. 
God love you; God bless you. 
 
Revd Mandy 
Rector: Kessingland Benefice 
 

 
St Edmund’s Church 
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Kessingland Women’s Institute 
 

 
At our 8th February meeting we started by singing “Jerusalem”.  We then were treated to a talk by 
Georgette Vale on “Julian of Norwich” and “Margery Kemp” who are both visionaries regarding religion. 
This was entertaining and informative, Georgette really brings the characters to life. 
 
For our February meeting the competition was a “Picture of Norfolk with a Historical Theme”; we had 5 
entries for this month's competition.  The results as were as follows: 
 

Third place:  Margaret Parker 
Second place:  Jill Traynier 
First place:   Sandra Warner 

 
For the “Bloom of the Month”, we had 6 entries for this month.  The results were as follows: 
 

Third place:   Pauline Shipley. 
Second place:  Connie Niblett 
First place:   Margaret Parker 

 
Craft Club: 
Members whose birthdays was this month were presented with our very own craft club made birthday 
cards. 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
Walking Group:  
The January walk was in Southwold           The February walk was a trip to Gunton 
in very cold temperatures.             Woods, hunting Snowdrops. 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
Our next meeting is on Thursday 14th March and the speaker is “Harris and James Chocolatiers” with a talk 
called “From Bean to Bar”.  The competition will be to “Decorate a chocolate egg” - this can be purchased 
or made. Bloom of the month will be as usual. 
 
For more information about joining or visiting Kessingland WI please contact our secretary Margaret Parker 
on 01502 740785. 
 

Kessingland WI has around 36 Inspiring Women members. Meetings are held on the 
2nd Thursday of each month at Kessingland Working Men’s Club, starting at 7.30pm. 
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Kessingland United Working Men’s Club 
 

The club is keeping busy with all its regular activities, darts, bingo Slimming World, WI. And Saturday Night 
Music. Due to a cancellation last Saturday, we had the singer Dave Anderson, and he was very popular. The 
club was very busy. 
 
Music for March is: 

 
Saturday 2nd - The Riffits 
Saturday 9th - Steve Allen 
Saturday 16th - K C R 
Saturday 23rd - Kenny Lee and Hustler 
Saturday 30th - Tony Barker 

 
Kessingland Bowls Club start the season on Sunday 14th at 2pm and there will be an open day on Sunday 
21st April at 11.00 am. Kessingland Bowls Club is a mixed club, ladies and gentlemen will be welcome. We 
look forward to meeting new first-time bowlers and seasoned bowlers … give it a try. All you will require is 
flat shoes and we have a selection of bowls you may use. All Kessingland Bowls Club members will 
automatically be members of KUWMC and entitled to use the Bar and Facilities, also Social Activities and 
car park. 
 

 
 
 
 
 

Tickets are on sale now for the next talk by Mary Newton 
on Thursday 16th May (7pm for 7:30pm). 

 
Tickets are selling fast so don't miss it. 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
Don't forget the Hall and Lounge can be hired for parties or other activities. For Wakes it is free. We have 
disabled entrances, disabled toilet, and a large car park with disabled parking. 
 

The Avenue, Kessingland, Lowestoft, Suffolk NR33 7QD 
Telephone No:  01502 740218 / Website:  www.kuwmc.co.uk 

Affiliated to the CIU 

President: R A Hood     Secretary: R Gasking 
Society Registration No: 4343   VAT Registration No: 105 2958 

http://www.kuwmc.co.uk/
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Kessingland CofE Primary Academy 
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Welcome to 

Kessingland Primary Academy Lottery 
 

This lottery has been set up specifically to raise money 
and make a difference for our children! 

 

It's a fantastic way to bring Parents, Carers, Teachers, and the wider community together, in partnership with 
our school, and at the same time give something back.  
 
 
We hope to raise funds that can support and enrich the education of our children - we aim to provide extra 
resources for the children, improve the school environment as well as run extra-curricular activities such as 
music, art, and sport. 
 
 
 
 
 

Your support is greatly appreciated, and we wish 
you good luck! 
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Suffolk Trading Standards – Latest News 
 

With many people experiencing job losses or 
reduced income, people are looking for remote 
working jobs to bring in extra money. As such, 
we want to highlight the common scams that 
job seekers may experience to ensure you 
don't get caught out. 
 
Scammers may reach out offering a job that 
promises a large amount of income for a small 
amount of work. If you respond, they may 
request you to provide them with a small 
amount of money for training or special 
equipment. Or they may request your bank 
account information so they can directly 
deposit your funds. 
 

In reality, there is no job, or the work provided has many hurdles to jump, that means you won't get made.  
The work itself could involve filling envelopes, assembling products, or selling goods or services through your 
own website. In some cases, fraudsters may tell you there are faults with what you’ve done to avoid paying 
you. In other cases, the products you’ve bought or made are worthless. Many of these business opportunities 
only allow you to earn money if you introduce more people to it. These are known as pyramid schemes. In 
other cases, they will just take the money or the information you give them and use it to steal whatever money 
you have left. That's not to say there aren't legitimate work-from-home opportunities out there. You just have 
to do your research to make sure you're dealing with a real company. Do some research on the company 
and don't be afraid to contact it and ask questions before accepting a position, especially if it's asking for 
sensitive information. If you get a bad feeling, explore some other options instead. 
 
Are you a victim of business opportunity fraud? 
 

 - You’ve received an email or letter, seen an advert, or landed on a website explaining how you can 
make easy money by working at home, or by setting up your own online business. 

 - You’ve paid money up front to register with the scheme, bought customer details, set up a new 
website, bought products to sell. However, the products are worthless. 

  
What should you do if you've been a victim of business opportunity fraud? 
 

 - Report it to Action Fraud. 
 - Report any adverts for fraudulent business opportunities to the magazines, newspapers or web site 

operators that published them. 
 - If you are asked to involve other people in the scheme, don’t. 
 - Keep any letters, emails or documents relating to the fraud as possible evidence. 
  

Protect yourself against business opportunity fraud. 
 

 - Beware of adverts for business opportunities that state you can earn a specific or minimum amount 
of money. 

 - Any advert that tells you that you can sit back and let a business run itself is a good indication of 
fraudsters at work. 

 - Look out if the scheme operators give contact details that include mobile phone numbers beginning 
with 07 or web mail email addresses such as Yahoo or Outlook Genuine businesses do not use them. 

 - Don’t be tempted by seemingly easy offers for work. You might find your personal details sold on to 
other scammers and you’ll become seen as an easy target. 
 
If you spot a scam, call us via Citizens Advice Consumer Service on 0808 223 1133 
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REPORT ON BIRDS AT MARSH LANE 
2023 

 
Introduction 
 
2023 was the 19th successive year of monitoring bird populations at Marsh Lane, Kessingland, Suffolk. 
Volunteer members from Kessingland Ringing Group have maintained records of birds ringed during visits 
to the site. The group has eight licensed members although one was absent for most of the year. Guest 
ringers are also welcome to visit and two individuals ringed with us on four separate occasions. This report 
details the work carried out at the site and the data collected during 2023. 
 
Abbreviations Used 
 
BTO- British Trust for Ornithology / NRS- Nest Recording Scheme / PC- Parish Council 
 
The Study Area 
 
There are three areas used for ringing purposes: 

1. Anglian Water Treatment Works- these are a valuable source of insect life, especially for wagtails, 
pipits and hirundines. The site is bordered by robust hedges, which provide cover and nesting 
opportunities for passerine birds. 

2. Kessingland Parish Council land- this area is designated as Suffolk Wildlife Site No. DM29. This 
is mixed scrub and provides food and cover for a wide range of species, especially migrant warblers 
as well as breeding opportunities for resident and migrant birds. There are 12 bird boxes with hole- 
fronts placed across the site. 

3. Private land owned by Mr John Briggs- this constitutes a spinney and adjoining area 
of reed-bed. The latter is attractive for migrant warblers in the Spring and Summer. 

 
The three areas are mutually supportive for birds and the proximity to the coast attracts migrants in Spring 
and Autumn. The public have unhindered access to the PC land but dogs are not allowed. There is no public 
access to Anglian Water’s locked site or to John Briggs’ land. From the highest point of the site there is a 
clear view of Kessingland village to the north, the church to the west, the sea to the east and the turbines 
and part of Beach Farm to the south. The coastline is between 400-800m away from the site. 
 
Methodology 
 
Ringing activities are undertaken in each of these habitats according to the presence of birds, using mist-
nets with occasional use of whoosh nets and conventional traps. Tape lures are used periodically under 
licence. Ringing records are lodged with the BTO to be stored centrally on their database. Unusual sightings 
or high numbers of birds processed are reported to the County Bird Recorder. The nest boxes are monitored 
under the BTO’s Nest Recording Scheme with full records of nesting attempts sent to the BTO. 
 
Site Management 
 
The scrub growth on the PC land, consisting of blackthorn and brambles, has become overgrown and leggy 
in places. The 2015 management plan drawn up by David Borderick as Warden, with the advice of Suffolk 
Wildlife Trust and with some input from Kessingland Ringing Group, provided for the cutting back of the 
overgrown scrub in blocks, based on a 7-year cycle so that the whole site will have been cleared by the 7th 
year, each block being allowed to grow back in the meantime. The sequence of cutting by year is shown 
overlead in Figure 1. Since the loss of David Borderick and the professional groundsman, this plan has been 
largely forgotten. 

 
Kessingland Bird Ringing Group 
 



Page 14 
 

Figure 1-Scrub Management Plan 
 
 

 
Management work is now being undertaken by a volunteer group led by David Boyle (Volunteer Marsh Warden) and 
David Fox (Volunteer Deputy Warden), using appropriate machinery with some advice from Kessingland Ringing 
Group. Some cut brush is burnt on site, some is used for brush piles. This year the area just inside the gate on the 
opposite side of the path has been cleared, as well as height cut away around the middle net lane, a clearing has been 
created in the small hawthorn spinney and some trees have been cut in the more mature spinney area. 
 
The Records 
 
Altogether, 39 recording visits were made in 2023. A total of 39 species were recorded, 5 less than the 
previous year. There were 1089 new birds ringed on the site compared to 796 in 2022. 
 
It was a typical Spring in 2023 with average rainfall and expected daytime temperatures. There were, 
however, extremely cold overnight temperatures during late April and May. This had a negative impact on 
our resident early breeders, particularly tits, which had fewer successes and smaller broods. However, 
warmer, wetter weather in late Spring led to much higher productivity for migrants and second broods than 
the year before. In July 2023, 196 birds were ringed compared to just 87 in 2022 (2022 was notable for 
extreme heat and drought effect). Of the 196 birds ringed, 94% were juvenile birds hatched during the current 
calendar year. This resulted in good numbers of young birds on the wing in the Autumn at Marsh Lane. 
Winds in September and October were not favourable for migration from the Continent. However, movement 
of birds from the north of the UK was good, with 157 Meadow Pipit ringed between 14th September and 3rd 
October. 81 Lesser Redpolls were ringed between 30th September and 28th October with one control bird 
captured which was originally ringed in Northumberland (see Ringing Recoveries, below). 
 
The financial cost incurred by the volunteer members of the group was £273.98 for rings and a cost of 
£330.00 (a third of their total value) for the use of 12 nets which have an average 3 year life span. The total 
cost of ringing at the site in 2023 was £603.98. 
 
Ringing Records 
 
Ringing is used to identify migration routes and summering or wintering areas. For instance it has helped to 
indicate that our Autumn Blackbirds mainly originate from Sweden and that our summering Blackcaps move 
south to Sussex before departing to the continent. Conversely it has shown that our wintering Blackcaps 
originate from central Europe, showing a change in migration strategy for these Continental birds. Bird ringing 
is also used as an important monitoring tool to demonstrate breeding populations and trends. 
 
Annual ringing totals for 2023 are shown in Table 1, together with numbers for the previous 11 years. It should 
be noted that annual ringing totals are affected by weather, the structure of the ringing team, how many nets 
are set and their positions, and how many visits were attempted during the year. 
 
Notable records for 2023 include our highest number of Blackcap ringed (175) since ringing began at the site 
in 2004. The table shows a steady increase in Blackcaps using this site as both a breeding and stop-over 
site during migration. We also had our highest ever total of Meadow Pipit ringed (157) with birds tape-lured 
on their Autumn migration southwards. We caught two juvenile Yellow Wagtails at the end of August, which 
was a first for the site. As Yellow Wagtails are farmland breeders, these two birds were definitely passing  
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through on their first migration. Sadly, we only caught one new Bullfinch in 2023. The area around Marsh Lane has 
always been a notable breeding site for these resident birds, particularly around the fishing lakes at the end of the 
lane. This indicates a drastic decline in these birds for reasons unknown. Greenfinch are also showing a serious decline 
with 91 new birds ringed in 2004, 56 in 2012 and just 11 in 2023. These resident birds have suffered a major decline 
nationally, partly due to the trichomonosis disease, but may also be in conjunction with other factors such as loss of 
habitat and lack of food sources. 
 
Table 1 – 12-year Ringing Totals at Marsh Lane 
 

SPECIES 2012 2013 2014 2015 2016 2017 2018 2019 2020 2021 2022 2023 Total 

Bearded Tit    1         1 
Blackbird 115 122 111 166 105 175 85 88 92 81 56 66 1262 
Blackcap 94 86 121 122 119 146 63 85 111 61 114 175 1297 
Black-headed 
Gull 

13  4 1 1   2 1 1   23 

Black Redstart           1  1 
Blue Tit 43 48 115 101 41 51 62 67 74 30 76 96 804 
Brambling 2 1          1 4 
Bullfinch 6 6 2 9 10 13 8 7 8 2 4 1 76 
Carrion Crow             0 
Cetti's Warbler 6 3 3 15 14 13  12 5 3 11 10 95 
Chaffinch 24 22 22 15 14 15 9 10 15 8 10 10 174 
Chiffchaff 65 85 153 123 121 135 50 95 85 49 71 113 1145 
Coal Tit 1   2 1 1  1  1   7 
Collared Dove             0 
Common Gull 3 1           4 
Common 
Redpoll 

 8   1 1 2    2  14 

Common 
Sandpiper 

            0 

Cuckoo             0 
Dunnock 49 62 82 47 55 42 30 36 38 20 37 30 528 
Dusky Warbler             0 
Firecrest   2 8 7 4 6 6 1  1 4 39 
Garden 
Warbler 

4 7 17 8 3 9 5 6 9 1 8 15 92 

Goldcrest 47 14 29 662 116 38 57 56 44 7 23 25 1118 
Goldfinch 22 9 18 18 20 34 10 10 17 10 9 15 192 
Grasshopper 
Warbler 

1        1   2 4 

Gt Spotted 
Woodpecker 

  1 1  2   1 1 2  8 

Great Tit 33 23 59 38 40 38 38 44 29 21 46 25 434 
Green 
Woodpecker 

  3 1  1 1   2 1  9 

Greenfinch 56 9 21 17 7 14 6 9 15 14 16 11 195 
Grey Wagtail 8 3 5 1 3 2 2 1 2 2 1 1 31 
Herring Gull 2            2 
House Martin 8  11 73 5 1  1    15 114 
House Sparrow 10 1 1   1     2  15 
Jay 1  1  1   2     5 
Kestrel     1  1      2 
Kingfisher 1 1 1   2   1  2  8 
Lesser Redpoll 108 17  112 45 60 10 4 105 10 62 81 614 
Lesser 
Whitethroat 

5 13 15 8 15 7 4 3 8 10 19 12 119 

Linnet     4 1  1   6 1 13 
Long-tailed 
Tit 

14 22 42 26 25 25 27 20 39 11 14 7 272 

Magpie 1 1 1   1       4 
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Mallard 2          1  3 
Marsh Tit 1       1     2 
Marsh Warbler             0 
Meadow Pipit 14 39 28 45 34 40 13 10 54 33 28 157 495 
Moorhen 4 2 2 4     3 1   16 
Mute Swan 1  1          2 
Nightingale          1   1 
Oystercatcher 1            1 
Pallas' Warbler      1  1     2 
Pied Flycatcher  1   1  1 1 2 4 1 3 14 
Pied/White 
Wagtail 

27 26 13 33 28 22 1 13 1  10 2 176 

Radde's 
Warbler 

          1  1 

Redshank 1            1 
Redstart 1 1    1       3 
Redwing 3 7 5 12 6 11 9 1 6 2 8 6 76 
Reed Bunting 4 8 5 10 5 14 1 7 4 2 2 4 66 
Reed Warbler 19 48 32 33 31 31 18 17 21 24 18 32 324 
Ring Ouzel 1    1        2 
Robin 57 53 52 59 101 35 29 29 28 32 28 37 540 
Rock Pipit  1           1 
Sand Martin     3 1  11     15 
Sedge Warbler 19 34 40 21 27 16 4 16 8 10 19 34 248 
Siskin     1       1 2 
Song Thrush 21 21 23 21 26 19 15 17 10 11 20 15 219 
Sparrowhawk 2 1 5 4 2 2  3 2  2  23 
Spotted 
Flycatcher 

           1 1 

Starling 12 1   2 1  2     18 
Stock Dove 2            2 
Swallow 17 1 20  6 3      18 65 
Treecreeper 2 1 3 2 1 4 1 1 2 1 1 5 24 
Tree Sparrow             0 
Yellow Wagtail            2 2 
Yellow-br’d 
Warbler 

1   6 2  3 1 2  1  16 

Whitethroat 11 26 30 17 23 21 7 16 14 9 13 17 204 
Willow Warbler 7 10 9 5 10 9 5 6 10 1 23 13 108 
Woodcock  2 1  1        4 
Woodpigeon 3 3 4 1 4 1  2   1  19 
Wren 34 43 50 51 37 29 26 25 29 20 25 26 395 
TOTAL 
RINGED 

1009 893 1163 1899 1126 1093 609 746 897 496 796 1089 11816 

 
Ringing Recoveries 
 
Table 2 shows recoveries of birds more than 20km from Kessingland, and the origin of birds already ringed 
when captured (Controls). Local recoveries and recaptures of our own ringed birds are not recorded here but 
are passed on to the BTO. 
 
The greatest distance travelled by one of our ringed birds was a Garden Warbler which 
was recaptured 696km away in France. We also had a report of a Nightingale (pictured), 
which was recaptured 2 years and 29 days later at a reserve in Essex. This bird was the 
first Nightingale ringed at Kessingland since 2004 (when 3 were ringed). It was heard in 
sub-song on the PC land for one day only. It’s recapture in Essex shows that it was 
looking for a suitable nesting site at Kessingland in 2021 and subsequently found one 
87km away.  Nightingale have been declining in both number and range and are now 
only found to breed in a small area of southern and eastern England. The reasons for 
this decline are thought to encompass the degradation and loss of scrubby woodland 
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habitat upon which Nightingales depend to breed, including by browsing deer (BTO BirdFacts). Nightingales 
winter in West Africa, showing that this bird has survived migration across the Sahara and Europe six times 
during its life. 
 
Table 2 - Recoveries of birds ringed at Marsh Lane and origin of birds ringed elsewhere (Key below). 
 

Species and ring 
number 

Age/ 
Sex 

 
Method 

 
Date 

 
Location 

Distance 
& direction 

 
Duration 

Nightingale 
ATP5097 

5 Ringed 14/04/21 Kessingland   

4M Recaptured 13/05/23 Abberton Reservoir, Essex, 
UK 

87km, SW 2yrs 29 
days 

Reed Warbler 
BFA2558 

3J Ringed 28/07/23 Kessingland   

3 Recaptured 04/08/23 Icklesham, East Sussex, 
UK 

182km, 
SSW 

7 days 

Sedge Warbler 
BFA2638 

3J Ringed 01/07/23 Kessingland   

3 Recaptured 10/08/23 Donges, Loire-Atlantique, 
France 

627km, SSW 40 days 

Garden Warbler 
BFA2645 

3J Ringed 01/07/23 Kessingland   

 
3 

 
Recaptured 

 
21/08/23 

La Trimouille, Sainte- 
Soline, Deux-Sèvres, France 

696km, SSW  
51 days 

Blackcap 
BFA2661 

3J Ringed 09/07/23 Kessingland   

3M Recaptured 06/09/23 Clopton Medieval Village, 
Cambridgeshire, UK 

128km, WSW 59 days 

Cetti’s Warbler 
ANX6161 

2F Ringed 25/08/22 Nagden Marsh, Faversham, 
Kent, UK 

  

4F Recaptured 30/09/23 Kessingland 132km, NNE 247 days 

Lesser Redpoll 
AVZ3296 

5 Ringed 02/04/23 Corbridge Common, 
Northumberland, UK 

  

4F Recaptured 30/09/23 Kessingland 376km, SE 181 days 

Meadow Pipit 
BFA2926 

3 Ringed 21/09/23 Kessingland   

3 Recaptured 30/09/23 Shingle Street, Suffolk, UK 46km, SSW 7 days 

Lesser Redpoll 
BPC6002 

3 Ringed 10/10/23 Kessingland   

 3 Recaptured 30/10/23 Trimley Marsh Nature 
Reserve, Suffolk, UK 

57km, SSW 20 days 

 

Key to age/sex in Table 2: 

2 Fully grown, year of hatching unknown, including current calendar year 
3 Definitely hatched during the current calendar year 
3J Definitely hatched during current calendar year, still in some/all juvenile plumage 
4 Hatched before the previous calendar year- exact year unknown (used in Autumn) 
5 Definitely hatched during the previous calendar year, still in partial juvenile plumage 
6 Hatched before the last calendar year- exact year unknown (used in Spring)  
M Male 
F Female 
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Nest Recording 
 
The 12 nest boxes are monitored from the end of April until breeding evidence is complete. Each box is 
checked with information recorded on every visit about nest-building, egg stage, young stage, adult activity 
and nest outcome, even if the box has not been used. All young are monitored and ringed under licence 
once an appropriate age has been reached. All data from each visit is submitted to the BTO for the NRS. 
 
There were nine boxes occupied in 2023. Only three boxes successfully fledged: two boxes of Blue Tits with 
broods of three and nine respectively, and one box of six Great Tits- 15 fledglings in total. Of the six failed 
nesting attempts, five failed at the egg stage with two boxes predated (probably by a mustelid), one box 
found with eggs broken, and two boxes had eggs deserted. One box of Blue Tit hatched eight young but all 
were found dead at an early stage. 
 
In contrast, 10 boxes were occupied in 2022 which produced 57 fledged birds and there was only two box 
failures containing dead young. It ought to be noted that the same two boxes (numbered 11 and 12) failed at 
the young stage in both years and we would recommend that they be either slightly repositioned, or work 
carried out to provide more sunlight to the areas. 
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Village Clean-Up Teams 
 

 
 
The Village clean-up teams are out & about again on 
various days during the week – the organized litter 
picking groups go around the Village on a Friday 
morning (meet up at Marram Green at 9am if you want 
to join them). All of our volunteers are doing a great job 
keeping the Village nice and tidy whether as part of the 
organized groups or on days to suit them. 

 
The Monday beach cleans will be starting again at the 
beginning of March (weather dependent).  Thank you in 
advance to all our volunteers who help to keep it clean 
& tidy. 

 
More volunteers, for litter picking & work at the Marsh, are always needed.  So, if you have an hour or two to 
spare, please contact the Council office for more details. 
 

Telephone: 01502 744367 
Email: admin@kessinglandparishcouncil.org.uk 

 
Come and join our friendly Team. 

(all equipment provided) 
 

mailto:admin@kessinglandparishcouncil.org.uk
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Community Kitchen & Wildlife Garden 
 

 
Weather-wise, it’s been a rotten start to the year !!  Our lovely volunteers have been dodging the torrential 
downpours, hail, snow & blustery winds to get the garden ready for some Spring planting.   
 
One of the first main tasks will be to complete the new wildlife pond which will look fantastic when finished, 
just waiting for the new pond-liner to arrive and work can continue.   
 
There’s a lot of tidying up and weeding to be done but a good start has been made, plus (when it was dry-
ish) some strimming of the alexander & weeds has been done too and the fruit trees have been pruned.  
Once the weather improves the weeding can continue and some new wildflower areas prepared.  The 
raised beds will also need to be cleared and made ready for new fruit/vegetable planting – this year the 
plan is to get some trailing fruit for the tall beds with tomatoes, carrots, peas, beans and potatoes in the 
lower beds (plus anything else we can fit in !!).  There are already plenty of herbs to be picked so please do 
help yourselves. 
 
Some of the bulbs and flower seeds planted in the Autumn are starting to show and hopefully it won’t be 
long before the Garden is full of vibrant colour…. roll on Spring and (slightly) warmer days…. 
 
 

Join us on Facebook: 
Kessingland Community Kitchen & Wildlife Garden 

Please remember that anything that is grown & harvested in the garden is for the Community so please do 
help yourself to anything that is ready.  Any surplus will be given to the Community Fridge based in the library.  
Also, don’t forget our Seed Swap box is available for donations of unwanted/surplus seeds, you’re more than 
welcome to take any seeds in the box if you need them. 

 
Our volunteers will be on site from 9am every Tuesday morning 
(weather permitting of course) so come along and see for yourself 
the progress being made in your Community Garden.  If you have 
some spare time on your hands, come along and join the Volunteer 
Group, everybody is welcome.  Dogs are also welcome into the 
Garden, but please remember to keep them on leads & clear up 
after them. 
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Crossword Corner 
 

No: 101-19 
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Help & Support in the Community 
 

 HELP 
for 

HOUSEHOLDS 

DANES will next be at Marram Green on 27th March, 9:30am – 12:30pm 
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Community Noticeboard 
Events, Competitions & Local Groups 
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Community Noticeboard 
Activities & Groups: St Edmund’s Church & Church Centre 
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Community Noticeboard 
Activities & Groups: Kessingland Sports & Social Centre 

 

Other Groups at the KSSC: 
 
Tuesdays: 

- Waveney Table Tennis 
10am – 12pm 

- Short Mat Bowls 
2pm – 4pm 

- Badminton 
7pm – 9pm 

Wednesdays: 
- Knit and Natter 

9:45am – 11:45am 
- Youth Café (1st & 3rd Wednesdays) 

6:45pm – 9pm 
Thursdays: 

- Chair-based Exercise (alternate weeks) 
9:30am – 10:30am 

- Pilates 
6pm – 7pm 

- Model Flying Club 
7:30pm – 10pm 

Fridays: 
- Shotokan Karate 

6pm – 7:30pm 
 
For Bookings: 

- Telephone: 07729 384705 
- Email: ksscbooking@hotmail.com 

 

mailto:ksscbooking@hotmail.com
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Community Noticeboard 
Activities & Groups: Kessingland Library & Marram Green 
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Community Noticeboard 
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Community Noticeboard 
Activities & Groups: Kessingland Library & Marram Green 

 

Other Groups at Marram Green: 
 
Tuesdays: 

- Yoga with Aleyna (Spinnaker Room) 
1:30pm – 2:30pm 
 

Wednesdays: 
- Kessingland Art Group (Spinnaker Room) 

1pm – 3pm 
 
Thursdays: 

- Yoga with Aleyna (Spinnaker Room) 
6:30pm – 7:30pm 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 
For Compass Suite Bookings: 
Telephone: 01502 744367 
Email: admin@kessinglandparishcouncil.org.uk 
 

mailto:admin@kessinglandparishcouncil.org.uk
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Community Recycling 
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Community Recycling 
 

UNWANTED / USED BATTERIES 
Kessingland Co-op 

44-48 Field Lane, Kessingland NR33 7QA 
 

Kessingland Library 
Marram Green, Hall Road, Kessingland NR33 7AH 

 

BOOKS / 
USED PRINTER CARTRIDGES 

Kessingland Library 
Marram Green, Hall Road, Kessingland NR33 7AH 
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Employment Opportunities with the Parish Council 
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Volunteering Opportunities 
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Volunteering Opportunities 
 



Page 41 

 

 
Training Opportunities 
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Useful Contact Information 
 

 

Local Telephone Numbers 
 

East Suffolk Council (Customer Services)    0333 0162000 
East Suffolk Council (Out of Hours Emergency)   0800 440 2516 
East Suffolk Council (Automated Payments)   0300 7900509 
 

Kessingland Parish Council      01502 744367 
 

Peter Aldous MP (Waveney)      01502 586568 
 

Citizens Advice Bureau      01502 518510 
Disability Advice North East Suffolk (DANES)   01502 511333 
 

Suffolk County Council Highways     0345 6066171 
(if immediate danger to life) or online at www.highwaysreporting.suffolk.gov.uk 
 

Kessingland Doctors (Longshore Surgery)    01502 740203 

Kessingland Pharmacy      01502 740251 
James Paget Hospital A and E     01493 452200 
NHS Helpline        111 
Police - Emergency Only     999 
Police - Non-Emergency      101 
or online at www.suffolk.police.uk/contact-us/report-something 
 

Coastline Vets (Carlton Colville)     01502 531999 
Three Rivers Vets (Kessingland)     01502 741988 
Pakefield Vets (Pakefield)      01502 664656 
Wangford Vets (Wangford)      01502 578999 
Kessingland Library       01502 741212 
 

St Edmund’s Church       01502 743154 
Kessingland Primary Academy     01502 740223 
Kessingland Sports & Social Centre     07729 384705 
Kessingland United Working Men’s Club    01502 740218 
Kessingland Women’s Institute     01502 740785 

 
 
 

National Organisations and Helplines 
 

Age Concern       0800 6781602 
Childline        0800 1111  
NSPCC helpline       0808 800 5000 
 

Cruse Bereavement Support      0808 8081677 
Samaritans        116 123 
Macmillan Cancer Support      0808 8080000 
 

Mind Infoline        0300 1233393  
Alcoholics Anonymous      0800 9177650 
Refuge National Domestic Abuse Helpline    0808 2000 247 
 

RSPCA helpline       0300 123499 
RSPCA (Mid Norfolk and North Suffolk branch)   0303 040 1565 
 

Action Fraud (Fraud & Cyber Crimes)   0300 123 2040 
Suffolk Trading Standards     0808 223 1133 

 
 

http://www.highwaysreporting.suffolk.gov.uk/
http://www.suffolk.police.uk/contact-us/report-something


Page 43 
 

 
Kessingland Business Page 
 

 

Welcome to the new 

Kessingland Business Page 

 

To advertise on this page: 

Your business must be based in Kessingland 

Your advert will also be placed in the Business Noticeboards 
around the Village 

 

For details of how to submit your advert and the subscription 
rates, please contact the Parish Council office: 

 

Telephone: 01502 744367 

Email: admin@kessinglandparishcouncil.org.uk 
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Crossword Corner - Solutions 
 

No: 101-19 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 
 

The Village News welcomes contributions from everyone within the Parish; news, photographs and reports 
from village organisations are particularly welcome but contentious issues or articles promoting personal 
causes should be avoided – the Editor reserves the right not to print items and to edit items submitted for 
publication. 
 
The views expressed in the Village News, unless stated as such, are not those of the Editor or the council, 
and no liability can be accepted for any error or omissions although we will publish corrections. 

 
If you would like to submit articles or cover photographs, the deadline for copy is 12 Noon on 
the 24th of each month.   
 
Please send submissions to the Editor – 
jmclean@kessinglandparishcouncil.org.uk   
Articles can be half or full page.  
 

If you would like to advertise in the Village News (Kessingland businesses only), please contact the Parish 
Council on 01502 744367 for more information & subscription rates.  
 

Large Village of the Year 
2023 

Community of the Year 
2023 

mailto:event@kessinglandparishcouncil.org.uk
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